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SECOND COMMUNITY MEETING REPORT 
Petitioner: White Oak Management, Inc. 

Rezoning Petition No. 2018-058 

This Second Community Meeting Report is being filed with the Office of the City Clerk and the 
Charlotte-Mecklenburg Planning Commission pursuant to the provisions of the City of Charlotte 
Zoning Ordinance. 

PERSONS AND ORGANIZATIONS CONTACTED WITH DATE AND EXPLANATION 
OF HOW CONTACTED: 

A representative of the Petitioner provided written notice of the date, time and location of the 
Second Community Meeting: (1) to the individuals and organizations set out on the attached 
Exhibit A-1 by depositing such notice in the U.S. mail on July 6, 2018, and (2) by e-mail on July 
6, 2018 to those individuals who attended the First Community Meeting, a copy of which also is 
provided in Exhibit A-1.  A copy of the written notice is attached as Exhibit A-2.  

DATE, TIME AND LOCATION OF MEETING: 

The Second Community Meeting was held on Wednesday, July 18, 2018 at 6:30 PM at White 
Oak Manor, 4009 Craig Avenue, Charlotte, North Carolina. 

PERSONS IN ATTENDANCE AT MEETING (see attached copy of sign-in sheet): 

The Second Community Meeting was attended by those individuals identified on the sign-in 
sheet attached as Exhibit B.  The Petitioner’s representatives at the Second Community Meeting 
were Amanda Pack and Robert Painter of White Oak Management, Inc., Emily Buehrer of Bloc 
Design, and Ty Shaffer of Robinson Bradshaw & Hinson, P.A. 

SUMMARY OF ISSUES DISCUSSED: 

Ty Shaffer welcomed everyone to the Second Community Meeting for Rezoning Petition No. 
2018-058.  He explained that a second meeting is being held is because the Petitioner has 
changed the requested zoning district for this Petition from O-1 (CD) to O-2 (CD).  The reason 
for the change is because the lot was both too small and too narrow to meet the dimensional 
requirements for O-1, and so the Petitioner has requested that the site be rezoned to O-2 (CD), 
but with the exact same uses proposed in the initial Petition: off-street surface parking to serve 
White Oak Manor. 

Mr. Shaffer repeated his explanation of the reason for a second community meeting when 
another attendee arrived.  He also introduced the Petitioners’ representatives and provided the 
current schedule of events relating to this rezoning request (all meetings held at the Charlotte-
Mecklenburg Government Center): 
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• Public Hearing: Monday, September 17, 2018 at 5:30 PM 
• Zoning Committee: Tuesday, October 2, 2018 at 5:30 PM 
• City Council Decision: Monday, October 15, 2018 at 5:30 PM 

Mr. Shaffer explained that the Public Hearing gives the Petitioner and members of the public an 
opportunity to speak in support of, or in opposition to, the Rezoning Petition.  

A neighbor whose property is adjacent to the rezoning site expressed her concerns about the 
proposed parking use and that this would have a negative impact on her property value.  She 
noted that she was not happy with this request.  Amanda Pack, the administrator of the White 
Oak Manor facility, explained that the Petitioner wants to use the rezoning site for parking in 
order to reduce the amount of on-street parking along Delane Avenue.  In the decades since 
White Oak Manor first was built, new regulations have required a marked increase in the amount 
of staff that must be employed to operate the facility.  As a result, there is significantly increased 
parking demand.  In addition to staff members, residents and their visitors have challenges 
finding parking, often leading them to park on Delane Avenue.  Ms. Pack explained that this 
creates safety issues.   

The immediate neighbor repeated her concern that a parking lot on this site will reduce her 
property value; she added that she was upset that, after having purchased her home and the 
adjoining vacant lot on a residential block, she has learned there is now going to be a parcel 
zoned in an office district on the block.  Emily Buehrer of Bloc Design, the engineers that 
prepared the site plan, explained the Petitioner’s hope that the current proposed plan, which 
incorporates sidewalk, curb and gutter, landscaping and buffering, would be an improvement 
over the current appearance.   

The neighbor noted that she was unhappy that the Petitioner had already been parking on the site 
and was now asking for forgiveness after the fact.  Mr. Shaffer said that the neighbor was correct 
that White Oak Manor’s prior use of this site for parking was not permitted under the current 
zoning district, and that this is why the Petitioner is going through the rezoning process.  Ms. 
Pack acknowledged the neighbor’s concern about the parking lot, in its current state, being 
unattractive.  She explained that White Oak Manor, many years back, had in fact been told by 
City Planning Staff that the site could be used for parking, provided it was not paved.  This is 
why it was converted to a gravel lot.  When the Petitioner was recently told by Code 
Enforcement that parking was in fact not permitted under the existing zoning district, White Oak 
stopped parking on the site and began the rezoning process. 

Another attendee asked Ms. Buehrer to explain the buffering and screening proposed for the site.  
Ms. Buehrer explained that the buffer between this use and the neighboring R-17 MF parcels to 
its south and east would be 10 feet and would be planted in trees and shrubs in those quantities 
per 100 linear feet that are required in the Zoning Ordinance.  She also noted there are tree save 
requirements, and that the combination of setback, tree save and buffer along the site’s eastern 
edge will create a 20 foot separation between the use and the immediate neighbor’s vacant lot.   

The immediate neighbor said she was very unhappy that fencing and the back yards of the four 
parcels from which the rezoning site is being separated were removed.  She explained that she 
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bought her home and the neighboring vacant lot (which is adjacent to the rezoning site) with the 
intention to develop it; she is unsure now what kind of value she could get for that lot when it is 
adjacent to a parking lot.  Ms. Pack explained that the rezoning request is a good faith attempt by 
White Oak Manor to reduce parking on Delane Avenue and to deal with the safety issues that the 
on-street parking creates; by now going through the rezoning process, White Oak Manor is 
attempting to do the right thing, to come into compliance, and to make the parking lot look better 
than its current state.   

Mr. Shaffer explained that this rezoning is a conditional request, and that this means the use of 
the rezoning site will be limited to what is requested in the notes and the site plan.  Here, the only 
use permitted on this site will be parking to serve White Oak Manor; no other uses permitted in 
the O-2 zoning district would be allowed, and anyone who wanted to put the site to one of those 
uses in the future would have to go through the rezoning process to seek approval of that use.  He 
also explained that the rezoning site is only the rear portions of the four lots facing Craig 
Avenue; the rear portions will be separated and then combined into a new parcel, and only that 
new parcel will be rezoned to O-2 (CD).   

The same neighbor asked what could be done with the four lots that front Craig Avenue and 
which remain in the R-17 MF district.  Mr. Shaffer explained that those can be put to any use 
allowed by right in the R-17 MF zoning district, just the same as the attendee would be able to 
use her property for any purposes allowed by right in the R-17 MF zoning district.  Robert 
Painter noted that Planning Staff wanted the Petitioner to separate the rear portion of these 
parcels and to preserve the existing single-family homes to protect the streetscape along Craig 
Avenue, which is why the parcels on which those homes sit will remain separate and keep their 
existing zoning.   

Mr. Shaffer invited the attendees to visit the Planning webpage to pull up the site plan and to 
review the notes that explain the use, as well as comments from Planning Staff on the rezoning 
request. 

There being no other questions from the attendees, the meeting was then adjourned. 

CHANGES MADE TO THE PETITION AS A RESULT OF THE SECOND 
COMMUNITY MEETING AS OF THE DATE HEREOF: 

No changes have been made to the rezoning plan or to the Rezoning Petition as of the date of this 
Second Community Meeting Report solely as a result of the Second Community Meeting. 

Respectfully submitted, this 20th day of July, 2018. 

White Oak Management, Inc., Petitioner

cc: Mr. Richard Hobbs, Charlotte-Mecklenburg Planning Department (via email) 
Ms. Sonja S. Sanders, Charlotte-Mecklenburg Planning Department (via email) 














